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MINUTES


OCTOBER 3, 2005
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Richardson called the meeting to order at 7:34 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, Panza, and Mayor Richardson

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, Financial Services Manager Cooper, Police Chief Hitchcock, City Manager Holstine, Police Sergeant Rucker, City Clerk Schroeder, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, City Attorney Toppel, Marina Services Director Warburton

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Mayor Richardson proposed moving “Consent Calendar” Item D, the co-sponsorship request, before “Old Business.”

City Manager Holstine noted “Consent Calendar” Item C should include Mid-Management Employees.  He recommended adding a conference regarding labor relations to the “Closed Session” agenda.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

Mayor Richardson read an email from Deborah Lujan, president, Eagles Club Women’s Auxiliary, reporting that the Eagles Club raised $1,500 for Hurricane Katrina relief at a breakfast on September 11.  Ron Davis, Brisbane Realty, and Madhouse Coffee generously matched the $1,500 total, for a grand total of $3,016.  Ms. Lujan expressed her gratitude to the residents of Brisbane who helped make the event successful.  

Mayor Richardson thanked Ms. Lujan for bringing this to the Council’s attention.

CM Bologoff expressed his appreciation to Inspector Marshall for his recent presentation on community emergency preparedness.  He noted the local CEV’s hosted the event at Mission Blue Center, and the people who were there found it interesting and worthwhile.  Mayor Richardson said about 140 people attended.

Brad Kerwin, Brisbane resident, said he learned that some members of the staff and community are displeased with him and the Chamber of Commerce for positions he has taken regarding the HCP and the 30-unit condo project on Old Bayshore.  He clarified that the Chamber’s board of directors, although it endorsed the condo project in 2004, has not taken a position or discussed the issues raised in his written communications.  Mr. Kerwin noted it was unfair to blame the Chamber for his comments.  He added that he intended to exercise his freedom of speech to express his opinions about what the City is doing.

Mayor Richardson noted she recently met Ronald Chase, director of Art and Film of San Francisco, at the home of a Northeast Ridge resident, and was impressed with the quality and dedication of the services he provides to children.  She invited Mr. Chase to talk about his program so people in Brisbane can benefit from the opportunities. 

Ron Chase described Art and Film, a free San Francisco cultural program for children.  He said he started the program 18 years ago to provide local children with access to cultural resources.  He reported that Art and Film offered 147 events last year, and about 6,500 children participated.  He noted children have opportunities to see films, visit museums and galleries, and attend ballet, opera, and symphony performances.  Mr. Chase stated that all children in San Mateo County are welcome to participate.  He added that further information is available at the library.

Mayor Richardson asked the Parks and Recreation Department staff to follow up, and she said she would make sure the school board knows about this opportunity.

APPROVAL OF PAYMENT REGISTERS


A.
Approve Payment Register No. 1270 - $ 320,518.78

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to approve Payment Register No. 1270.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CONSENT CALENDAR (Out of Order)


D.
Approve co-sponsorship of event for the Brisbane Women’s Club for a Shakespeare performance at Mission Blue Center on Sunday, November 20, 2005
Parks and Recreation Director Skeels noted the application should include the cost of risers, estimated at approximately $400.

Bonnie Bologoff, president, Brisbane Women’s Club, said she has been working to bring Shakespeare performances to Brisbane for the past two years.  She noted the San Francisco Shakespeare Company recently performed for two days in San Mateo’s Central Park, and the company has offered to perform Two Gentlemen of Verona on Sunday, November 20, at the Mission Blue Center.  She said the cost of the performance is $600.

Ms. Bologoff said the Brisbane Women’s Club is hoping the City and other groups will co-sponsor the event so there will be no charge to audience members.  She added that she talked to Superintendent Steve Waterman about tying the event to the school curriculum to encourage kids to attend.  She added that her original thought was to have outdoor performances at the Marina or in the Community Park, but everyone agreed an indoor venue would be better at this time of year.

CM Panza invited Ms. Bologoff to attend the October 4 Lions Club Board of Directors meeting to enlist their support.  Ms. Bologoff said she would be pleased to attend.

Mayor Richardson commented Ms. Bologoff for her vision and expressed support for the performance and the co-sponsorship request.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to approve the Brisbane Women’s Club co-sponsorship request.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

OLD BUSINESS


A.
Consider adoption of Ordinance 501, waiving second reading, amending the Municipal Code by repealing Chapter 6.20 concerning commercial kennels; adding Section 17.02.615 to define “Pet Care Services”:; amending Section 17.02.745 concerning “Storage”; adding Section 17.02.766 to define “Transit/Transportation Facilities”; adding Section 17.02.768 to define “Trucking and Transport Uses”; amending Section 17.02.790 concerning “Warehousing”; repealing Section 17.02.800 concerning “Wholesale”; amending Section 17.04.010 concerning establishment of districts; repealing Chapter. 17.20 concerning the Manufacturing District and adopting a new Chapter 17.20 concerning the Southeast Bayshore Trade Commercial District; adding Chapter 17.21 concerning the Northeast Bayshore Trade Commercial District; and amending the Zoning Map

City Attorney Toppel said Ordinance 501 is before the City Council for further consideration of research and development involving live animals.  He noted the proposed draft provides three options:  1) allowing all animal research as a conditional use; 2) allowing all animal research as a permitted use, preserving the current regulations; and 3) permitting animal research, except for activities using dogs, cats, or non-human primates.  Mr. Toppel recommended that the City Council discuss these options and adopt the ordinance language reflecting the preferred option.

CM Panza commented that Option 3 would allow research on horses, pigs, cows and other animals as a permitted use.  Mr. Toppel confirmed that the intent was to allow research involving animals other than the types identified specifically in the ordinance.  CM Panza said he would prefer to have research involving other animals as a conditional use rather than a permitted use.  He pointed out there may be kinds of research the City Council has not foreseen, and it would be better not to create a loophole.

Mayor Richardson welcomed comments from members of the audience.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane resident, said she thought the direction at the last meeting was for the staff to come back with a slightly stronger conditional use, not a permitted use.  She objected to paying the City Attorney to draft three versions instead of one improved version.

Ms. Dillworth submitted a copy of a Bay Guardian article called “Monkey Business,” describing problems with UCSF’s animal research practices.  She reviewed some of the complaints.  Ms. Dillworth expressed her opinion that annual inspections by the U.S. Department of Agriculture are insufficient to protect lab animals.  She recommended that councilmembers read the article.

Ms. Dillworth said she was disturbed to see the article in the San Francisco Examiner quoting CM Barnes.  She clarified that she did not object to stem cell research, only to animal uses.  She noted CM Barnes advocated attracting companies like Genentech and she expressed concern about a potential conflict of interest.

Ms. Dillworth stated that she particularly objected to research in which animals are paralyzed to test the effects of unproven genetic and pharmaceutical treatments.  She urged the City Council to attract other types of biotech companies that do not use animals in testing.

William Brunot, Brisbane resident, said he spoke at the last meeting about the benefits people derive from biotech and medical research.  He noted the Council’s discussion centered around whether to require a conditional use or allow animal research as a permitted use, but one Councilmember suggested limiting the types of species appropriate for research, an approach that had not been considered.  In response, the City Attorney advised that this was a new option, and agreed to draft language reflecting those alternatives.

Mr. Brunot objected to the wording for the options.  With respect to Option 3, he pointed out that basing a permit process on picking a few animals out of thousands of species is likely to be problematic and difficult to enforce.  He recommended that the Council define its intent first, and then select wording that articulates that intent.

Mr. Brunot noted animals in the wild as well as humans benefit from biotech research.

Laurie Agrillo, Brisbane resident, said she works as a nurse at UCSF doing research on human subjects.  She stated that she views research as a beneficial and necessary evil.  She acknowledged that while research causes harm to animals, it can eliminate harm to people.  She described an HIV patient who would have died if researchers had not discovered problems with a drug by testing it on animals.  Ms. Agrillo related other incidents illustrating the importance of biomedical research on animals.

Ms. Agrillo stated that 98 percent of animal testing is done on rodents.  She said that since computer modeling has become available, animal testing has decreased by 25 percent.  Ms. Agrillo cautioned the Council to be wary of sources of information.  She objected to having the Brisbane City Council make decisions about animal testing that could affect her life and the lives of others.

David Conca, Brisbane resident, expressed support for allowing biotech and stem cell research in Brisbane.  He recommended making all research and development a permitted use in the area east of Bayshore Boulevard.  He opposed making animal research a conditional use.

Mr. Conca observed that today’s high quality of life would not be possible for many people without pharmaceuticals, and animal testing is critical for ensuring the safety and efficacy of these drugs.  He noted supporting the biotech industry is an important investment in the economic future of Brisbane.

John Christopher Burr, Brisbane resident, asked that his remarks not be interrupted or cut off.

Mayor Richardson requested that Mr. Burr adhere to the three-minute time limit and address the Council rather than the audience.  CM Panza clarified the City Council wanted public input, not grandstanding.  Mr. Burr argued that he had a right to speak.

Mayor Richardson proposed a brief recess, and the Council took a short break.  

Mayor Richardson reconvened the meeting.  She invited Mr. Burr to address the Council if he wished.  Audience members indicated that Mr. Burr had departed.

Michael Schumann, Brisbane resident, noted animal research is a passionate subject for people who have benefited from biomedical research.  He said his own daughter has been hospitalized with asthma on a number of occasions, and he supported development of new medicines to help her and others.  He added that as a vegetarian, he understood the concerns of animal welfare advocates.

Mr. Schumann recommended that if Brisbane does allow animal testing, the City should set a high standard for ensuring proper conditions.  He noted Cambridge, Massachusetts, has an ordinance addressing animal testing.  Under that ordinance, the city appoints a commissioner of laboratory animals to inspect facilities annually, and the facilities are required to make regular reports on their activities.  Cambridge also has a committee to review proposed animal uses and determine if they are acceptable.

Bill Van Raam, Brisbane resident, confirmed Ms. Agrillo’s statement that most animal research involves mice.  He said he knew of facilities that use mice and sheep, but dogs are not commonly used by labs.  Mr. Van Raam added that he has personally participated in medical studies and benefited from research.  He expressed his opinion that animal research is a necessary activity.

Mayor Richardson read a letter from Joan Van Raam expressing support for allowing biotech and stem cell research in Brisbane.  She urged the City Council to retain the current regulations and allow research as a permitted use.
Clarke Conway, Brisbane resident, observed that the community seems split on the issue of whether animal research should be a conditional or a permitted use.  He suggested the reasonable thing to do would be to make animal research a conditional use, as reflected in the original ordinance.  He agreed with CM Panza that there might be other domestic animals people would object to using for research.

CM Panza clarified that the original ordinance proposed no restrictions on research and development, so conditional use would be more restrictive.

Jerry DeRod, Brisbane resident, expressed support for allowing animal testing as a conditional use, but only with animals like rodents, not dogs, cats, or pets.

CM Barnes clarified that he used to work at Genentech from 1984 to 1991, but was no longer employed by the company.  He stated that his wife is an employee of Genentech, and his son attended the Genentech daycare facility for five years.  He noted having Genentech in Brisbane would not profit him in any way.

CM Barnes noted drew attention to the article he provided on stem cell research, indicating that a great deal of animal testing will be required before experimenting on humans.

CM Barnes expressed concern that making animal research a conditional use means unqualified laypeople in Brisbane will be making decisions on basic research.  He noted there regulatory bodies in place that do a good job regulating animal research, and he added that the article about UCSF violations shows that system is working to detect problems and enforce standards.  He recommended allowing animal research to remain a permitted use so Brisbane can attract biotech, stem cell, and pharmaceutical companies.  Considering the Baylands has 500 acres that will eventually be developed after remediation, CM Barnes urged the City not to close the door to one of the strongest industries in the Bay Area.

CM Barnes said the San Francisco Airport has been the largest employer in San Mateo County for quite some time, but the Airport has lost 10,000 jobs in the last four years.  He recommended that Brisbane not limit its options for the future.  CM Barnes noted making animal research a conditional use will persuade companies to locate elsewhere.

CM Panza noted that as things are now, Brisbane has no control over the type of research being proposed, and there is no mechanism for members of the public to express their opinions about whether certain uses should be allowed.  He suggested looking at the Cambridge ordinance and considering similar options in the future.  For the time being, CM Panza recommended following the General Plan direction to allow research and development, but to provide a public review process.  He supported making animal testing a conditional use, and then developing further review mechanisms.  He said he liked the idea of having the ability to impose conditions to regulate animal research operations.

CM Bologoff said that as a pet owner, he has strong concerns about animal research, but in an effort to remain objective, he decided to research the topic on the Internet.  He found that Nobel Prize work in medicine has depended on animal research since 1901, and animals have been used to test treatments for diphtheria, malaria, and infectious diseases.  He noted most research is conducted on rats and mice, although there are some experiments involving other types of animals.  CM Bologoff said he also learned that all the major religions in the U.S. support animal research.  He reported that he also researched objections to animal research, most of which have already been mentioned  CM Bologoff said that after all his reading, he concluded he would have no objection to animal research as a conditional use, as long as it is limited to rats and mice.

CM Panza observed that research involving cardiac stents and other important medical devices might not be allowed, given CM Bologoff’s definition.

CM Barnes stated that he has worked in the biotech and pharmaceutical industry for 25 years and has personally done animal testing.  He acknowledged that animal testing can be unpleasant, but emphasized it is absolutely necessary as the final step in drug development.  

Mayor Richardson noted the issue before the Council is a very difficult one.  She said one citizen pointed out to her that animals cannot advocate for themselves, and she agreed that the City also needs to consider the welfare of the animals involved.

Mayor Richardson acknowledged that a great deal of thought and work went into development of Brisbane’s General Plan.  She questioned the need to deal with this issue and make any changes at this time, noting there is no application or proposal currently before the City.  She said she did not know why this issue was coming forward at this time.  Mayor Richardson recommended agreeing on a vision of what the City wants to do in this area before making any changes in the current regulations.  She added she was not ready to vote on Ordinance 501 for this reason.

CM Panza pointed out that this ordinance has nothing to do with Sierra Point.  He noted this issue arose as part of the City’s effort to revise its zoning ordinance to conform with the 1994 General Plan, a process that has to occur district by district.  He added that this is a systematic revision effort, not a piecemeal approach.  CM Panza observed that the General Plan mentions research and development in general, but it appears that members of the community are especially sensitive about certain types of research.  He expressed his opinion that blanket approval would be inappropriate because members of the public should have an opportunity to determine what they want for Brisbane.  

CM Panza pointed out the existing ordinance allows unrestricted animal research.  In light of the upcoming election, he noted it might be political suicide to make no changes in the current regulations.  He suggested a good compromise would be to make animal research a conditional use so Brisbane can impose some restrictions.  He noted the community will then have an opportunity to make decisions on a case-by-case basis.

CM Barnes observed that a conditional use approach ignores existing regulatory agencies and their enforcement abilities.

Prem Lal, Brisbane resident, commented that one of his relatives works as a researcher for a pharmaceutical company, and his job entailed experiments that inflicted suffering on monkeys.  He said most people are disturbed by animal testing.  He recommended letting the people in the community decide what they want.

Clarke Conway said the Bay Area Air Quality Management District has a reputation for being very strict, but they cannot catch every violation.

Mayor Richardson stated that the recent placemaking workshops underscored the importance of having a vision in place before going ahead with regulatory changes.  CM Panza pointed out that making animal research a conditional use does not preclude developing a more refined vision in the future.

Emmett Cunningham, Brisbane resident, confirmed the information provided by CM Bologoff, that most biotech research is done with rats and mice.  He noted Vaxgen is already operating in Brisbane in an area where animal testing is not allowed, so they outsource those functions.  Mr. Cunningham proposed that the best simplest solution would be to allow animal testing with rats and mice only, but make research using other kinds of animals a conditional use.

Jerry DeRod agreed with Mr. Conway that regulatory agencies do not catch all violations.  He said the existing regulations do not prevent cruelty to animals, and many violations go unobserved.  He expressed support for allowing animal testing with rats and mice, and making research involving other animals a conditional use. 

CM Barnes recommended not limiting the list to mice and rats, noting many other animals like guinea pigs and hamsters are used in labs.  He said FDA approval requires testing drugs on at least two species, and higher-order animals need to be tested in addition to rodents.

CM Barnes acknowledged that regulatory agencies cannot catch all violations, and he pointed out that this would also be true in terms of enforcing any conditions imposed by Brisbane.  He said having a regulatory process in place is effective in most cases.

Mayor Richardson noted conditional use does not prohibit animal research in Brisbane, but merely adds an extra layer of oversight.  

CM Barnes said he was uncomfortable having laypeople making decisions based on emotions rather than science and public health.  He added that having a conditional use ordinance in place will deter businesses and institutions from coming to Brisbane because they will not want to go through that process.

CM Bologoff advocated a compromise position.  He recognized that people benefit from medical research, but some types of research are not desirable.  He supported allowing research on rats and mice, and making all other research with animals a conditional use.

CM Barnes added that the reason Vaxgen conducts animal testing elsewhere is because they do not have appropriate facilities in Brisbane.

CM Bologoff said he had questions on some other aspects of the ordinance.

CM Panza observed that the Council seemed unable to arrive at a consensus.  CM Barnes proposed choosing one of the three options.  He noted the Council has been discussing this issue for seven months, so there is no need to further delay a decision.

CM Panza made a motion to allow animal research only as a conditional use, and that the rules be further defined if an application comes forward.  The motion died for lack of a second.

CM Panza suggested examining Option 3 and determining a logical place to draw the line between the types of animals.  

CM Bologoff said he favored allowing testing with rats and mice only as a conditional use, and prohibiting all other research involving animals.  

CM Barnes made a motion to keep animal testing as a permitted use in Brisbane, Option 2.  The motion died for lack of a second.  

CM Bologoff made a motion to allow animal research involving rats and mice only as a conditional use.  The motion died for lack of a second.

Mayor Richardson asked how long it will be before an application comes forward.  Mr. Toppel responded that there are no such applications pending for the TC districts.  He said if the Council does nothing, research and development will continue as a permitted use.  He noted it would be very difficult for an applicant to submit an application now and obtain all the necessary permits to avoid future changes in the regulations.  

Mr. Toppel clarified that a biotech company had approached the City about a biotech campus at Sierra Point.  Community Development Director Prince reported that Slough International recently submitted an application.  Mr. Toppel said research and development is not allowed at Sierra Point now, so the application will require a General Plan amendment to allow that use. 

Mr. Toppel suggested that the Council might want to table the matter until after the election so a full Council can vote on the issue.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to table this matter as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Referendum Petition on the adoption of Ordinance 505, approving a development agreement for Assessor’s Parcel Numbers 007-350-040 through 007-350-090; Charles and Judy Ng, applicants for proposed 30-unit residential complex upon the property located at 3710-3760 Bayshore Boulevard



1.
Accept City Attorney’s report on City Council options in response to petition and effects of those options and provide direction to staff

City Attorney Toppel reported that the City received a petition calling for a referendum on Ordinance 505, approving the development agreement for the 30-unit condominium project on Bayshore Boulevard.  He said the Council will need to decide to either repeal the ordinance or put the matter on the ballot.  He drew attention to the memo from the City Clerk describing the ballot process and costs.  Mr. Toppel advised that if the measure is put on the ballot, it needs to be drafted clearly, and he welcomed comments on the proposed wording on Page 1 of his staff report.

Mr. Toppel explained that the development agreement confers upon a developer the vested right to proceed with those land use approvals, even if there are later changes to the City’s General Plan or zoning regulations.  In exchange for this early vesting, the City receives specific benefits.  Mr. Toppel said that if the City Council repeals Ordinance 505, the applicant would not acquire those vested rights until the CEQA process is complete, building permits are obtained, and substantial funds are spent in reliance on those permits.  This means the applicant can still proceed with the project, but the City cannot require the items stipulated in the development agreement.  Mr. Toppel noted that in this case, the City would not be able to require the $375,000 cash contribution, the five affordable housing units, or the HCP fees.

Mr. Toppel added that anyone who signed the petition thinking that revoking the ordinance would stop the project is mistaken.

Mayor Richardson invited comments from members of the audience.

Clara Johnson, Brisbane resident, thanked Mr. Toppel for clarifying that revoking the ordinance will not stop the project.  She noted people sometimes have trouble hearing opinions that differ from their own, but careful listening is important.  She pointed out that without this development agreement, the City will lose $375,000 and the opportunity to create more affordable housing units. 

Ms. Johnson asked if the City Council provided an opportunity for people to express their opinions and object to the development agreement earlier.  Mr. Toppel stated that this project has been considered for nearly two years, and numerous public hearings have been held.  He said most of the issues raised pertained to geology.  He said the application was appealed to the Council on the Council’s own initiative because of concerns about the adequacy of geologic studies.  At Council’s request, additional and very extensive studies were done, which identified further design changes.  The Council further determined that if additional geologic issues arose during construction, the project would come back to the City Council for another look.  Mr. Toppel said the project will get additional public exposure as further studies are done.  He noted land use approvals were completed, but the Council has not finished its review of the geologic studies.

Dana Dillworth said she had concerns about how independent the City’s “independent” analysis for the voter pamphlet will be, given that the City stands to benefit from the development agreement.  She noted there is no mention of the geological issues or the potential landslide risk. She recommended having the ballot materials prepared by someone other than the City.

Emmett Cunningham noted the City’s geologist consultant determined that further geotechnical investigation alone could cause a catastrophic slope failure.  He pointed out this huge risk needs to be addressed.

Mr. Cunningham observed that Mr. Toppel’s report talks at great length about the benefits to the City in the form of the $375,000 cash contribution and the five affordable units.  He noted this discussion is one-sided because it does not mention the risks and potential costs of doing the project.  Mr. Cunningham questioned whether the City is requiring a sufficient bond to handle all the problems.  He urged the City Council to require a more complete and thorough investigation of the potential costs and risks to present a more balanced picture.

Mr. Prince stated that Mr. Cunningham’s statements were incorrect.  He clarified that the comments about catastrophic slope failure came from a consultant hired by Mountain Watch.  The City’s peer review geologist went beyond the applicant’s studies to suggest removal of landslide materials to minimize the risk of landslides.

Clarke Conway recommended revising the proposed ballot language to make it less subjective.  He said benefits to the City need should be balanced against potential risks.  

Mr. Toppel explained that if the people were voting on the merits of the project itself, such as the propriety of the use permit or design permit, a change in language would be warranted.  He noted the only issue being put to the voters is the development agreement, and all the development agreement does is grant certain rights to the developer in exchange for benefits to the City.  If the agreement is repealed, the benefits would go away, but the project could still move forward.  Mr. Toppel emphasized that the stability of the hillside is not the subject of the development agreement, so including it in the ballot measure would be terribly misleading.

Mr. Toppel noted some of the geotechnical issues are being raised as part of a legal challenge to the adequacy of the CEQA review, and building permits will not be issued until that matter is resolved.

Mr. Toppel added that the City is free to hire someone else to draft the ballot measure.  He added that he doubts if anyone, after reading the ordinance, would describe the issue differently.

Mr. Conway recommended that the City hire an independent consultant to draft the ballot measure.

Michael Schumann commented that when the development agreement was appealed to the Council, there was considerable discussion about geotechnical issues, so it is no wonder many people are confused.  He said he understood Mr. Toppel’s explanation that revoking the development agreement does not stop the project, but he noted the developer may decide not to proceed without the agreement.  Mr. Schumann added that he also had problems with the language as written.

CM Barnes observed that voiding the development agreement actually benefits the developer, because there will be no $375,000 contribution, no affordable units, and no HCP fees of $800 per unit per year.  

CM Barnes noted that Karen Evans Cunningham, who circulated the petition, previously contracted with Mr. Ng for public relations services related to the project, and he declined her proposal.  He said Ms. Cunningham’s involvement raises questions about her motive for trying to get this measure on the ballot.

Emmett Cunningham clarified that his wife had earned no money for work on this project.  He said she was approached earlier and did some research, including talking with people at USGS, who advised that the site has a well-known, active landslide; she withdrew at that point.  Mr. Cunningham expressed concern about the unstable slope and potential for landslide.  He recognized the possibility that there is technology that could stabilize the area, but noted there were contrary opinions suggesting that just the investigation could trigger a catastrophic slope failure.  He urged the City Council to consider that opinion and make sure public safety is protected.

CM Barnes asked if Mr. Cunningham had done hillside stabilization work behind his house, and Mr. Cunningham said he had.  CM Barnes questioned whether that investigation and work had been done safely.  Mr. Cunningham explained that the work involved replacement of some small retaining walls that were failing. 

CM Panza observed that nearby projects have taken out massive amounts of the hillside, and if nothing is done to improve the unstable slope, it will probably fail.  He asked if Mr. Cunningham thought that kind of stabilization was a good thing to do.  Mr. Cunningham expressed his opinion that the project could be beneficial, but only if the right people and right engineering are used.

CM Panza recommended that the Council make a decision as to repealing the ordinance or putting it to a vote.  He said he had heard nothing new warranting a change, so he would not be in favor of repealing the ordinance.  He observed that there appeared to be many citizens who favored the referendum, and he suggested putting it to a vote.  He also recommended clarifying the specific issue under consideration, as recommended by Mr. Toppel.  CM Panza said he talked to two people who had signed the petition under the belief it would stop the project, so voters need to be informed as to what revoking the ordinance will actually do.

CM Bologoff stated his opinion that if the people want to vote, the City Council should set an election date.  He noted the November ballot is not possible.  He observed that the next choice would be April 2006, and another option would be holding the vote in conjunction with the statewide election in June 2006 to help defray the costs.  He proposed setting the election for June 6, 2006.

Mayor Richardson agreed with CM Panza that many people misunderstood what the referendum would do.  She supported CM Bologoff’s idea of putting the measure on the ballot in June 2006.



2.
Accept certification of above-referenced petition and if election option is chosen, provide direction to staff to bring back resolutions calling election for chosen date
CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to schedule this issue for the June 6, 2006 statewide election.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CM Panza suggested deciding on the specific language and the ballot materials.  Mr. Toppel advised that the City Attorney is responsible by statute for providing an impartial analysis, and then there will be opportunities for arguments to be submitted in favor of and in opposition to the measure, as well as rebuttals, just like any ballot measure.  CM Panza asked when the language needs to be approved.

City Clerk Schroeder advised that she will come back with formal resolutions setting forth all the requirements and the deadlines for the impartial analysis, arguments, and rebuttals.  

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to continue the other issues until receiving the materials from the City Clerk.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

Karen Evans Cunningham noted she had been at home with the flu, but felt compelled to come to the meeting to respond to statements made by CM Barnes.  She clarified that she had talked with Mr. Ng in November of 2000 about providing marketing services for a hotel project Mr. Ng was considering for the site.  She pointed out this was a few years before the condominium application came to the City.  She offered to let the City Council see her original proposal documents to show her work had nothing to do with the 30-unit condominium project.

CM Panza asked if Ms. Cunningham’s proposal pertained to the same location, albeit a different project.  Ms. Cunningham confirmed that the location was the same.


B.
Consider introduction of Ordinance No. 506, waiving first reading, amending Title 6 of the Municipal Code concerning animals

City Attorney Toppel said Ordinance 506 incorporates the County’s animal control regulations and their latest amendments into the Brisbane Municipal Code.  He noted the existing regulations refer to the County rules, but this revised version makes the regulations consistent, which is helpful for enforcement.  He stated that the latest rules were approved by a committee with representation from participating cities.  He added that the County requires each city to adopt the ordinance in its entirety in order to continue receiving animal control services, and he recommended introduction of Ordinance No. 506.

CM Barnes observed that under the ordinance, no vicious animals can be kept in San Mateo County.  He noted the definition includes any animal which inflicts severe injury or kills another animal, a “one-strike” approach.  He said the old rules recognized “dangerous” animals and had certain restrictions in those cases.  Mr. Toppel pointed out that the ordinance provides for a hearing process, and mitigation factors can be taken into account in making a decision on the fate of an animal.  He confirmed that if there are no mitigating factors, vicious animals are either destroyed or taken out of the county.

CM Bologoff noted the ordinance exempts certain animals, like canine companions, police dogs, and guide dogs for the blind.  He asked about trained search-and-rescue dogs.  He said he was aware of a couple people in Brisbane who owned such dogs.  Mr. Toppel noted search-and-rescue dogs probably fall within the police dog category.  He added that animal control officers are not likely to be in the position of having to enforce regulations against trained search-and-rescue dogs.

CM Bologoff drew attention to Item (5) under Section 6.04.020 on Page 4, requiring notification to owners.  He asked for more details about the notification process.  Mr. Toppel said the ordinance requires written notice, and then the owner can request a hearing.  CM Barnes noted Paragraph C under Section 6.04.105 on Page 10 talks about a five-day response time.

CM Bologoff observed that the ordinance requires licensing or for cats, unless the cat has an identification chip.  Police Chief Hitchcock confirmed that understanding.

Referring to Section 6.04.115, “Hearing Procedures,” Paragraph A, CM Bologoff said he preferred the San Francisco model, with a police sergeant serving as a judge for these cases.  City Manager Holstine said the County employs a number of hearing officers for a variety of administrative issues.

CM Bologoff commented that he liked the provisions prohibiting people from teasing dogs.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to introduce Ordinance No. 506 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

At 10:35 p.m., CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to extend the meeting by another 15 minutes.


C.
Review and authorize the distribution of a revised General Plan survey questionnaire to the public

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to continue this matter to the next meeting.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

Mayor Richardson said there were two people who requested an opportunity to speak on this item, and she invited them to address the Council.

Clarke Conway noted it would be helpful if the staff could indicate which questions were on the original survey and which ones are new.  Mayor Richardson expressed support for this idea, and she thanked Mr. Conway for the suggestion.
STAFF REPORTS

A. City Manager’s Report on Upcoming Activities

City Manager Holstine reminded Councilmembers that the Tunnel Avenue Bridge groundbreaking will take place on Saturday, April 8, 2005, at 11:00 a.m.  He encouraged Councilmembers to attend.

Mayor Richardson recommended sending invitations to Caltrain representatives.

CONSENT CALENDAR
CM Barnes and CM Bologoff requested that Item A be pulled.

B. Adopt Resolution No. 2005-48 authorizing the City to provide a retirement enhancement program


C.
Adopt Resolution Nos. 2005-49, 2005-50, 2005-51, 2005-52, 2005-53, 2005-55, 2005-56, and 2005-57, concerning wages for the Confidential Employee Group, Confidential Management Employee Group, Executive Management Group, Firefighters Local 2400, AFL-CIO, General Employees Group, Police Commander, Police Officers Association, and the Hourly Employees, effective July 11, 2005


E.
Authorize the Mayor to execute a Declaration of Restrictions with Ann Floy Costello regarding 348 Mendocino Street


F.
Authorize the Mayor to execute a Secondary Dwelling Unit Permit Agreement with Denis Jordan regarding 35 San Benito Road


G.
Authorize the Mayor to execute a Reimbursement Agreement with Hamdi Nijem, Hana Nijem, Maher Nijem, and Rabah Nijem regarding 29 San Francisco Street

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the remaining items on the Consent Calendar.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


A.
Approve City Council Minutes of September 6, 2005

CM Barnes suggested changing the last paragraph on Page 3, and said he would provide language to the City Clerk after the meeting.  He proposed changing the second sentence to clarify that biotechnology focuses primarily on enzymes.  He noted biotech research usually starts with genes, and scientists try to figure out what proteins or enzymes are expressed by the genes, and then that knowledge is used to develop drugs.  He added that old-fashioned pharmaceutical research typically starts with a chemical, and scientists see how it affects the body.  MC Barnes pointed out that these two processes are complementary.  

Referring to the next-to-last paragraph on Page 4, CM Barnes proposed the following wording:  “CM Barnes noted that of the 29 FDA-approved drugs for breast cancer, he found references on the FDA Website indicating animal testing had been performed on all but two of those drugs.”  He pointed out “Geron” is misspelled in that same paragraph.

CM Barnes drew attention to the second paragraph on Page 7.  He said he was actually talking about the left turn from Bayshore onto San Bruno, and that in the ultimate project, that turn will be much sharper than the current configuration.

Referring to the third full paragraph on Page 16, CM Barnes said he did not say other communities were “not interested” in participating on the CAG.  He suggested either deleting that comment or listening to the tape to confirm it was never said.  Councilmembers pointed out that the minutes indicate that Ms. Dillworth said CM Barnes made that comment.  CM Barnes recommended clarifying that Ms. Dillworth made the statement.

CM Bologoff drew attention to the fifth paragraph on Page 12.  He said he asked if the hydrants on Sierra Point and Glen Park were still operable, and he suggested deleting “the old pump house and” from the first line.

Referring to the next-to-last paragraph on Page 5, CM Panza proposed ending the second sentence after “San Bruno.”  He suggested adding the following new language after the first sentence:  “A large part of the reason for the modifications at the intersection had to do with drivers turning onto San Bruno Avenue from northbound Bayshore Boulevard carrying excessive speed up San Bruno Avenue, and installing the fend of delineators seems to have solved some of that problem.”  CM Panza noted all the references to “stop sign” should be changed to “stop line.”

On Page 6, third paragraph, Mayor Richardson recommended beginning the second sentence with “Another caller” rather than “The caller.”

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the September 6 minutes as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS

A. Subcommittee Reports

There were no subcommittee reports.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

CLOSED SESSION

There being no further business, CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to adjourn to Closed Session.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the Council adjourned to a Closed Session at 10:44 p.m.


A.
Conference with legal counsel regarding one case of potential litigation, pursuant to Government Code Section 54956.9

B. Conference with labor negotiator regarding all bargaining units, pursuant to Government Code Section 54957.6

ADJOURNMENT 

At the conclusion of the closed session at 10:55 p.m., the meeting was adjourned with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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